
MINUTES  OF  MONTHLY  MEETING  OF  GREYSTONES  MUNICIPAL  DISTRICT  HELD  IN  THE  CIVIC  OFFICES,  MILL  ROAD,  GREYSTONES  ON  TUESDAY   27th  OCTOBER  2020  AT  2.00  P.M.  

Present:

Councillor D. Mitchell, Cathaoirleach

Councillors M. Crean, T. Fortune, J. Neary, L Scott & G. Walsh  
Also Present:

Mr. M. Nicholson, District Manager
Mr. R. O’Hanlon, District Engineer

Ms. M. Porter, Greystones Municipal District Administrator

Ms. K. Coughlan, Greystones Municipal District
At the outset, the Cathaoirleach reminded members that the meeting must conclude within one hour and fifty five minutes.
1. Confirmation of Minutes
Councillor L. Scott proposed that the word ‘footpath’ be changed to ‘top-soiled mown path’ in the report on the harbour development at the September meeting and this was agreed. 
It was then proposed by Councillor L. Scott,  seconded by Councillor D. Mitchell and agreed that the minutes of the monthly meeting held on 29th September 2020, as amended, be confirmed and signed by the Cathaoirleach. 

2. Consideration of Chief Executive’s report in accordance with Section 34 (6) (a) (iiia) of the Planning and Development Act 2000 (as amended) in relation to a proposed Material Contravention for Planning Reference No: 20/537
The Cathaoirleach welcomed Mr. Fergal Keogh, Senior Engineer, Wicklow County Council Planning Section to the meeting.
Mr. Keogh stated that all the members had been circulated with a copy of the Chief Executive’s report on the proposed material contravention for planning reference 20/537 to allow for the construction of temporary accommodation on the convent grounds in Kilcoole for St. Catherine’s School.
Following discussion members supported the material contravention for this temporary development while some also mentioned the need to maintain the green belt between Kilcoole and Greystones.

3. 2021 Draft Budgetary Plan for Greystones Municipal District
The members had been circulated with the draft budgetary plan for Greystones Municipal District together with a letter from the Chief Executive, in advance of the meeting.

Members were critical of the whole budgetary process.  They expressed concern about the lack of provision for any discretionary funding for 2021.  In particular they felt that the district should be in a position to continue to provide financial support to local voluntary groups and organisations such as the Tidy Towns groups who carry out many tasks which should be undertaken by Council staff.  They again referred to the disparity in the allocations, and the number of outdoor staff, for the Greystones Municipal District compared to the other districts.
The District Manager informed the members that they should bring up their concerns at the Wicklow County Council budget meeting in November when the overall allocations would be agreed.  He pointed out that it was intended to hold workshops for the members of Wicklow County Council prior to their budget meeting.  He stated that the recent decision by members to reduce the Local Property Tax to the base rate had an impact on the Council’s funding for 2021.
Following discussion the members unanimously rejected the draft budgetary plan for 2021 as circulated.  They requested that they be circulated with details of discretionary funding provided in Greystones Municipal District last year.
4. Update on Greystones Harbour Development 

The members had been circulated with a progress report on the harbour development prior to the meeting.
Following discussion members sought clarification on why the planning application for Block D would be submitted to An Bord Pleanala rather than a Part VIII process.  They also requested that they be circulated with a copy of the Accessibility Audit when it was available and requested details of proposals to prevent the mown paths becoming ‘wet tracks’ so that they would be accessible to all.
5. Free parking in Greystones for Saturdays in run up to Christmas
It was agreed by the members that the Council provide two hours free on street parking in the town on the four Saturdays prior to Christmas, i.e. 28th November and 5th, 12th and 19th December 2020, as had been the practice for the past number of years.  

The District Administrator pointed out that illegal parking would be enforced on these Saturdays.

6. Arrangements for 2020 Christmas Lights event and 2021 St. Patrick’s Day Parade

Christmas Lights

The District Administrator informed the members that Greystones 2020 was organising a virtual event to mark the turning on of the Christmas Lights on Saturday 21st November 2020 and she gave details of the event.  The members commended Greystones 2020 for their efforts in this regard.

2021 St. Patrick’s Day Parade

The Cathaoirleach stated that while there would probably be no St. Patrick’s Day Parade in 2021 because of Covid 19, there was a bigger issue in that the organisation of the event going forward needed to be taken over by a business or community group as happened in other districts.  e stateHe stated that the administrative staff and members of Greystones Municipal District were no longer in a position to undertake the huge amount of physical work involved on the day and he urged the members to consider alternative options for future parades.
7. Report from Greystones Municipal District Engineer

A report on works in the district had been circulated to the members in advance and the District Engineer answered any queries from the members in relation to same.

Following discussion it was agreed to refer the following to Wicklow County Council:

· Line markings at Lott Lane, Kilcoole

· Hedge cutting on Bellevue Hill

· Public light no. 8 on Church Road, Greystones
· Proposed cycle lanes on Windgates hindering buses

· Provision of lighting and planting at ramp at Farrankelly Close, Delgany

8. Covid Works on Church Road, Greystones

The members agreed that there was a lot of negativity when the works were first carried out but that most people had now accepted them as a positive step.  They stated that there was a lack of communication between the Council and the business owners and they all agreed that better communications strategies needed to be put in place.  Some members had received complaints about the lack of parking, crossing points and set down areas on Church Road while others referred to the lack of social distancing by the public.  Members sought details of a recent incident on Church Road when emergency services were allegedly delayed in reaching an ill man because of the Covid Works.

The District Engineer informed the members that letters were hand delivered to all businesses on Church Road on two occasions before the works commenced.  He also pointed out that public consultation for the Public Realm Plan, which included the removal of parking on Church Road, had been carried out over a nine month period.  He stated that it was difficult to get the businesses to engage with the Council but that the Council had to manage facilities and resources for all users and not just for the business community.  Both he and the District Administrator suggested that the members should encourage local businesses to form a representative/ working group that could liaise with the Council on various issues.
He pointed out that the current works were temporary Covid works and he stated that the Council only provided space for social distancing and did not enforce it.  He informed the members that there were three disabled parking spaces at the library and that another two were being provided on Church Road outside the chemist shops at the northern end where space allowed.  He stated that ‘age friendly’ spaces were being provided on Killincarrig Road and that a ‘drop and collect’ space was also being considered for the loading bay outside permanent TSB.
The District Engineer stated that there were two pedestrian crossings on Church Road and he pointed out that having spaces in the planters elsewhere on Church Road would encourage vulnerable people to cross where it was unsafe to do so.  He pointed out that bollards were placed now where double yellow lines existed and the planters were placed where cars would have been parked anyway.  

In conclusion the District Engineer stated that enquiries would be made to the emergency services to ascertain if there was a problem caused by the Covid works in the recent incident referred to.
9.    Proposed Greenway or Green Route at Three Trout Stream
The District Engineer informed the members that a route for a proposed Greenway or Green Route alongside the Three Trout River was included in the Local Area Plan.  He stated that there were different requirements in relation to funding, surfaces, lighting, etc. between a Greenway and a Green Route and he suggested that the members needed to agree which type of route should be provided.
Following discussion it was agreed that a list of pros and cons for Greenways versus Green Routes would be circulated to the members to enable them to consider this matter.
10. Communications issues

The District Administrator referred to recent complaints from the members in relation to communication issues and she stated that there was no intention to withhold information from the members.  She stated that the Greystones MD staff endeavoured to inform the members about any works/projects being undertaken in the district and she referred to the District Engineer’s report that was circulated at each monthly meeting giving details of all proposed works.
The District Engineer stated that it was not always possible to give exact details of proposed works in his monthly report but that if further clarity was required on any issue, the members could email the office.

Members commended the District Engineer on his excellent monthly report.  They stated that the issue was not so much with Greystones MD but with senior council officials who tended to release information to non-elected people before advising the members.  They suggested that a clear communications policy should be in place so that the members were advised about all Council initiatives locally.
11. Report on meeting with Cairn Homes

The District Manager informed the members that he and the District Administrator had met remotely with representatives from Cairn Homes recently.  He pointed out that Cairn Homes were responsible builders and wanted to leave a legacy in Greystones.  In response to queries from the members he stated that Cairn Homes would provide a building that could house a crèche and community room and would discuss further requirements when an operator for these facilities was secured.                                                                                                                                                                      
Members spoke about the need for the proposed community enterprise building and stated that funding for such a venture may be available from Enterprise Ireland.  They suggested that the proposed off shore wind farm could have links with the Carin Homes development that would benefit the town and surrounding areas.

12. Notices of Motion
No notices of motion were considered.

13. Correspondence

There were no items of correspondence.

14. Any Other Business

1. In response to queries from the members the District Engineer stated that Irish Rail had announced recently that they would no longer drain the land at The Breeches.  He pointed out that the area extended from the rocks south of Greystones to Five Mile Point south of Newcastle.   He stated that the operators of the airfield in Newcastle had been doing some drainage works for their own benefit since 2005 but he stated that there were no reports of flooding issues due to lack of drainage prior to that.  He stated that the Office of Public Works was looking at CEFRAM plans for the area.
THIS  CONCLUDED  THE  BUSINESS  OF  THE  MEETING.
SIGNED:____________________________________________

CATHAOIRLEACH

CERTIFIED:__________________________________________        





      DISTRICT  ADMINISTRATOR





DATED  THIS________ DAY  OF ______________________2020.
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